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PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE

The Committee met at 9:00 a.m. in the House of
Assembly Chamber.

CHAIR (Bennett): Good morning.

This is a hearing of the Public Accounts
Committee of the Province of Newfoundland
and Labrador. | am the Chair of the Committee.
My name is Jim Bennett; | am the MHA for the
District of St. Barbe.

In a moment | am going to ask members and
witnesses to introduce themselves. Witnesses
who have not yet been sworn will be either
sworn or affirmed as they prefer. Some
witnesses have already been sworn on a prior
occasion of this session, so it is not necessary for
them to do it again.

Typically, when we proceed we have segments
of roughly ten minutes where different members
ask questions. It is like a question and answer
session. It revolves around, in this instance, the
Review of the Auditor General of the Province
of the Waste Management Strategy. This is
found in his annual report for 2014, part 3.4. If
anybody has any questions and needs to take a
break, please ask accordingly.

I am going to begin by having Mr. Osborne
introduce himself, and I will ask the Committee
members to introduce themselves.

MR. OSBORNE: Tom Osborne, Member of the
House of Assembly.

MR. K. PARSONS: Kevin Parsons, the
Member for Cape St. Francis.

MR. PEACH: Calvin Peach, Bellevue District.
MR. CROSS: Eli Cross, Bonavista North.

MR. MURPHY: George Murphy, MHA for St.
John’s East.

CHAIR: When you are speaking you need the
little red light because it (inaudible).

We will continue with Mr. Paddon.

MR. PADDON: Terry Paddon, Auditor
General.
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MS HILLIER: Cayla Hillier, Auditor at the
Auditor General’s office.

MS JANES: Colleen Janes, Deputy Minister of
Municipal Affairs.

MR. MERCER: Cluney Mercer, Assistant
Deputy Minister, Municipal and
Intergovernmental Affairs.

MS RUSSELL.: Sandra Russell, Deputy
Auditor General.

MS STANLEY: Lindy Stanley, Audit Manager,
Office of the Auditor General.

MR. CHIPPETT: Jamie Chippett, Deputy
Minister, Environment and Conservation.

MR. GOEBEL: Martin Goebel, Assistant
Deputy Minister, Department of Environment
and Conservation.

MR. DONNAN: Hugh Donnan, Director of
Communications, Municipal and
Intergovernmental Affairs.

MS KELLAND: Donna Kelland, Assistant
Deputy Minister, Service NL.

MR. SAMSON: Mike Samson, Chief Executive
Officer of the Multi-Materials Stewardship
Board.

CHAIR: When people are answering questions,
it is important for the light to be on because that
is how the Broadcast Centre knows that you are
the one who is speaking. It is also helpful if you
say your name at the beginning because the
transcript is done by Hansard. It gives them
more issues if they do not know who is
speaking, they will have to try to figure out who
spoke.

If you detect a little delay sometimes with the
response it is because we have a fairly sizable
array of witnesses. By that | include the Auditor
General’s staff as well. We have eleven people,
so the Broadcast Centre might not know which
person is about to respond. There may be a
slight pause in acknowledging who is speaking,
who is responding.
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One witness may be better informed, better able
to address a particular question than another.
Often the witnesses who are in the front row are
in the front row because they are considered to
have most of the information but quite often in
some of the more specialized areas some of the
other witnesses are better informed, so that is
why we end up going back and forth on
occasion.

Did anybody have any questions before we
begin?

Ordinarily, we break at around 10:30. | say
ordinarily because it is helpful if all of the
members of the committee have an opportunity
in each session to be able to ask at least some
questions, otherwise they may have to sit here
for a section, maybe half of the time and not
even get a chance to ask questions that they want
to ask. Sometimes by the time we get to a
particular member the questions that person
would have asked have already been asked and
answered by somebody else. So repetition is not
overly useful to anybody, although sometimes
elaboration can be very helpful.

Sometimes groups who appear before us want to
make some sort of an opening statement or
commentary or explanation, it is certainly not
necessary. It is probably half of the time, and
the other half of the time people just want to get
intoa Q and A.

I would like to extend to the witnesses who have
come here an opportunity if they want — if
anybody had something prepared that they
wanted to say, please go ahead.

MS JANES: Good morning —

CHAIR: Oh, sorry. Thank God for the Clerk;
she reminds me of the things that | forget. We
have not sworn the witnesses yet.

Swearing of Witnesses

Ms Cayla Hillier
Ms Colleen Janes
Mr. Cluney Mercer
Mr. Martin Goebel
Mr. Jamie Chippett
Mr. Hugh Donnan
Ms Donna Kelland

Mr. Mike Samson

CHAIR: So, that being done, I think Ms Janes
wanted to make a statement.

Please go ahead.
MS JANES: Good morning.

The four departments and agencies present here
today, as partners in the Solid Waste
Management Strategy, have agreed that the
Department of Municipal and Intergovernmental
Affairs will provide some opening remarks on
behalf of all.

I would like to thank you for the opportunity; we
will keep our comments brief so we can get to
your questions. The provincial Solid Waste
Management Strategy is a horizontal Strategy
with shared responsibility across multiple
government departments and agencies. The
Departments of Municipal and
Intergovernmental Affairs, Environment and
Conservation, and Service NL, as well as the
Multi- Materials Stewardship Board, all have a
distinct and important role to play in the
Strategy’s full implementation and success.
While all entities work together, each also has a
specific role which may be important in the
direction of some of your questions today.

The Department of Municipal and
Intergovernmental Affairs is responsible for the
implementation and ongoing support of the
regional service boards, and in collaboration
with these boards for the infrastructure
investments necessary to achieve the goals and
objectives of the Strategy.

The Department of Environment and
Conservation is the department responsible for
the Environmental Protection Act. As such,
their role in this Strategy is to develop, interpret,
and provide guidance related to environmental
standards, to ensure such standards enable
proper stewardship of our lands and waters, and
to support the other departments and the MMSB
on implementation.

Service NL serves as one of the government’s
primary regulatory bodies, and in terms of the
Strategy, is involved in permitting and
inspection of waste disposal sites, as well as
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monitoring of and enforcement against illegal
dumping in co-operation with municipalities
across the Province.

The Multi-Materials Stewardship Board is the
primary entity responsible for the development,
implementation, and management of waste
diversion and recycling programs on a province-
wide basis for specific waste streams designated
by the government. This includes marketing and
educational components.

The Strategy identified a number of goals which
it aimed to achieve by 2020. The initial focus of
implementation was the limitation of open
burning, closure of teepee incinerators,
consolidation of community curbside collection
and waste disposal sites, and the establishment
of lined or equivalent to lined landfills at the
host regions.

Since originally envisioned, there have been
some adjustments to the plan as with the passage
of time technologies and processes have
changed. Good examples of this include the
move from three to two landfills on the Island,
and improved transfer station technologies that
have made this a more viable and more
economical option for the Province. Further
refinement may continue to be required on this
basis as we work towards the goals of the
Strategy.

While infrastructure investments and
identification of new needed infrastructure
continues to progress in all regions, we are also
moving into later focus areas, that of recycling
and composting facilities. It is these later phases
that will help us make further progress in the
waste diversion goals of the Strategy.

In the area of composting, Dillon Consulting
was engaged in the spring of 2013 through a
contract to prepare a report on potential
solutions for organics composting for the
Province. The Department of Municipal and
Intergovernmental Affairs, the MMSB, and the
regional service boards will use the report to
inform their work, collaborate on the
development of an implementation plan for
composting solutions. This report is nearing
finalization; and, in fact, is expected to be
completed in the coming week.

While this work is ongoing, the MMSB has
implemented several initiatives to begin
engaging communities, businesses, and
households in organic waste management and
are making progress with respect to diversion.
As departments and agencies of government, we
will continue to work with our communities,
regional service boards, waste management
authorities, and all residents and stakeholders as
we proceed towards full implementation of the
Strategy by 2020.

We certainly welcome your questions this
morning. Depending on the nature of them, we
will try to ensure the most appropriate individual
responds. It may be multiple individuals in
some cases, given the nature of the Strategy.

We will certainly respond as comprehensively as
we can.

Thank you.

CHAIR: Thank you Ms Janes.

We will begin with Mr. Osborne.

MR. OSBORNE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The goal of 50 per cent diversion by 2015 is
obviously not going to be met. Can you tell me
what percentage of diversion we are currently at
in the Province?

MS JANES: Today we are at 27.6 per cent.
MR. OSBORNE: Okay.

Open burning; if | remember correctly, there are
thirty-six sites remaining for open burning in the
Province. Is that correct?

MS JANES: | have a percentage number.
There may be another individual here who can
speak to the number of sites more specifically. |
believe Cluney is searching for the number
there.

MR. CHIPPETT: There are about thirty-six
sites in total, and that includes the six remaining
teepee incinerator burning sites.

MR. OSBORNE: All of the teepees are not
gone? | understood the teepee incinerators had
all been closed. There are six remaining?
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MR. CHIPPETT: The six that remain are in
remote areas. | think five of those are on the
South Coast of the Island, and the other one is in
Mud Lake in Labrador. There was allowance in
the Strategy for continuation in remote areas,
otherwise the remainder are closed.

MR. OSBORNE: Okay.

Is there any composting carried out now at all in
Labrador?

MR. MERCER: Not to my knowledge, unless
it is backyard composting or at a small scale
community level, but nothing that we have
organized at this point in time.

MR. OSBORNE: Okay.

I understand the challenges with waste diversion
in Labrador based on population and geography
and so on, the transportation of waste, but it
would seem to me that composting in Labrador
would solve probably 30 per cent of, or greater —
even the fibres that are too costly to transport to
the Island or elsewhere could be composted.
You would probably be well above the 30 per
cent mark if you were to compost in Labrador.
Why has that not been a bigger focus of the
waste management Strategy?

MR. MERCER: Our initial focus on the
Strategy was obviously the greater population,
and the focus on landfill development, curbside
collection, getting nearly 600 communities to
collectively work together so that we could
deliver the most economical waste management
service. The focus thus far has predominantly
been on that type of organization, getting
regional service boards, getting operational
entities in place, getting people co-operating and
working together.

From the beginning, we looked at compost as
being something that we would do in the latter
half of the Strategy. As Colleen had referenced,
in the spring of 2013 we embarked on a
composting study. That study will help inform
our composting plan that we will roll out over
the next six years or so. That is the reason why
we have not moved specifically on composting
in Labrador at this point in time.

Just to give you an idea of what we have done in
Labrador; Labrador has four regions. In
Labrador West a landfill has been developed. A
teepee incinerator in Wabush has been closed.
There is one well maintained waste management
facility now in Labrador West. It has all the
elements of a modern waste management
facility, with exception for compost. We expect
within the very near future that we will have that
piece of infrastructure in place as well.

The North Coast of Labrador is another region
that has been a bit more of a challenge. You
have seven or eight isolated Inuit community
governments up there. We have met with them
on a number of occasions to try to engage a
consultant through an RFP process to look at
what might be some of the options for those
isolated north coast communities. At this point
in time we are waiting for one of the community
governments to come forward to us to be the
sponsoring community for us to engage a
consultant to take a look at those options.

In Central Labrador, we just finished a study for
the Happy Valley-Goose Bay area. We expect
coming out of that study, we will be looking at
the long-term plans and the long-term
infrastructure that will be in place there over the
next couple of years.

There has been a study completed for Southern
Labrador as well, from Cartwright to the
L’Anse-au-Loup border. The piece of work that
was done by the consultant is looking at
consolidating all the landfills up there — | think
there are seven or eight of them — into a single
landfill with consolidated curbside collection.
They will have some recycling and some
composting attached.

MR. OSBORNE: I am sorry, Cluney. Where
did you say that was?

MR. MERCER: It is in Southern Labrador. It
would be from Cartwright down to the Quebec
border. From L’Anse-au-Loup to Cartwright
would be considered the Southern region of
Labrador. Labrador has four regions.

MR. OSBORNE: Okay.

The study of options for organic waste; in the
response to the questions that were sent out by
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the committee it was indicated that study should
be finalized by the end of May and will be
available to committee members. In your
response, did you mention that that is not quite
complete yet?

MR. MERCER: Correct. We are expecting the
final report this week. The consultant is
committed to getting it to us by July 31. When
we did a formal response, we were expecting a
report near the end of the fiscal year. We did get
a report. There was a need for some additional
work that we sent them back to do at that time.

Initially, we are looking at five options. They
met with the steering committee and we
proposed an additional two to be further looked
at. They went back and examined those. We
did get a revised report back around the end of
May, and that report contained — well, they
examined the extra options that we had
identified. It contained some statements that
needed further clarification. We went back with
a list of clarifications to them in early May, and
that work is nearing completion now. They have
committed to having that report to us by July 31.

MR. OSBORNE: Okay.

The Auditor General had determined that there
was no projected cost of composting, or that it
remains uncertain. Does that report clearly
define the projected cost for composting for the
Province?

MR. MERCER: Since | have been involved in
the file, around 2009-2010, we started to build
as we gathered more information. We have
completed fifty-plus studies and various
analyses over a period of time, so we built a cost
projection. In the cost projections that the AG’s
office was carrying — I think they were carrying
a projected cost of $315 million —included in
that cost there is $76 million being carried for
composting facilities.

We carried those and we listed those as a
medium risk because we had not completed our
composting study, although we had visited
numerous composting facilities throughout
North America. We had learned what was
working and what was not working, what could
work on a large scale, what could work on a
small scale. So in the cost projection we built in
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$76 million. Based on the information we have
seen early in the composting report, it would
suggest that is probably a conservative number
for us.

MR. OSBORNE: Is there any estimate of the
total amount of composting now taking place in
the Province? | understand the vast majority of
composting is as a result of individual and
homeowners’ backyard composting.

Can you give me some indication as to the
amount of composting that is taking place, and
what is commercially composted versus
composted through backyard composters?

MR. SAMSON: We do not have a number at
this stage of the game, Mr. Osborne, that you
could pin on the total amount of composting
happening; however, since the inception of the
backyard composting program and the MMSB’s
involvement with it, for example, we have been
involved with communities in the distribution of
approximately 30,000 backyard composters. Of
course, the difficulty is determining on a home-
by-home basis how many of those are still in use
and how extensively they are used and that sort
of thing.

MMSB has also been involved in, along the
way, a number of compost pilot projects. We
are currently involved in a project with Burin
Peninsula Waste Management where
approximately 300 homes in the community of
Grand Bank are diverting organics sorted at
home, collected at the curb, and then composted
in the facility at Grand Bank. If memory serves,
I think that is somewhere in the order of 500
tons. So it is a relatively small-scale operation.

There are a number of other composting pilots at
the community level that have occurred; one in
Holyrood. | think we have done some work in
Cape St. George. We have done some piloting
work in the community of Harbour Breton, and
in Holyrood. We have been involved with an in-
vessel composting technology at Grenfell
College in Corner Brook, where you are seeing
the majority of organic waste on the Grenfell
Campus being composted on-site using an in-
vessel technology.

It is MMSB’s place, or we see it as our place,
and one of our roles in the Strategy is to test
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these things on a pilot basis and see. As things
now stand, there is no way to actually measure
the volume because of course none of this
material in backyards is being weighed and
reported in any kind of a reliable way.

MR. OSBORNE: Okay.

The backyard compost program started back in
2005, | think.

MR. SAMSON: Yes, at least that long ago; that
IS correct.

There have been 30,000 backyard composters
distributed to households in Newfoundland and
Labrador through MMSB’s partnership with
communities.

MR. OSBORNE: There is no way of measuring
the success of the composters that have been
provided to residential consumers?

MR. SAMSON: Not really. We do not have a
system in place that allows you to measure what
individual homeowners are putting in their
composters on a day-to-day basis. We do
believe that some 50 per cent or 60 per cent
probably of those composters are in active use.
Those are anecdotal reports from talking to
communities and doing check backs as we
normally do. Obviously there is no system in
place that allows you to weigh on a daily basis
what an individual is putting or not putting in
their backyard composter.

CHAIR: Mr. Oshorne, we should go on to Mr.
Parsons. He is afraid you are going to ask all the
composting questions.

MR. K. PARSONS: He is going to ask all the
guestions.

Good morning. It is nice to have you here on
another beautiful day in July.

I have some questions. First of all, I want to
make a little statement that | grew up in the
Flatrock area. We used to have a regular trip
where we used to go to Robin Hood Bay. Most
times when you went down there, your truck
either came out of there with a flat tire or you
were up to your knees in mud.
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On a regular basis over the last number of years,
on Saturdays it is a treat almost to go down to
Robin Hood Bay, to pick up your coffee and
wait in the long lineups with your trailer behind,
and to see what a great facility it is. We have
come a long way. | know that growing up in the
area where | grew up, in Flatrock, there was a
dump in Flatrock, there was a dump in Pouch
Cove, and there was a dump in Torbay.

We have come a long way when it comes to
waste management, in this area anyway. | know
there is a lot of Newfoundland’s geography
where you are down and up; and transportation
to get to facilities and to try to get it all in two
areas is massive, and | understand that.

| just want to get back to, while I have it on my
mind here, composting. | think that on
composting we should be doing a little bit more
on the educational part of it. Are we doing
anything in our schools with our children and to
promote it?

MR. SAMSON: Yes, MMSB has been very
involved in partnerships with community
organizations and schools on public education
and outreach on solid waste management
generally, on waste reduction issues, and of
course on composting. We deliver composting
workshops in schools. We deliver composting
workshops in communities that partner with us
annually in our backyard composting program.
There is a significant amount of outreach.

There is information, of course, available on the
MMSB Web site. We believe that the pilot
work that we have been doing at the community
level is contributing in a significant way to the
awareness of the importance of organics
management in Newfoundland and Labrador.

MR. K. PARSONS: I know first back in the
1980s it was not a very popular thing to recycle.
Some people did it, and some did not. As our
children got more educated and realized the
importance, it kind of taught the grown-ups,
their parents, and grandparents. | think it could
work the same way with composting.

It is important that we work with the
communities, like you said earlier. | know in the
community where | am from they sell the
composters, and it seems like nearly every
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household down there now has one. | think it
was due to the advertising by the community on
the importance. They had them right out front,
in front of their town hall, showing they were for
sale. I think the more advertising, the more
education we do when it comes to composting,
will be important for everybody down the road.

I know that you said 27.6 per cent right now is
where we are. What is our goal by 2015?
Where will we be, do you think, in 2015? Will
we be handy to the 50 per cent, 35 per cent, 40
per cent?

MR. SAMSON: We are at 27.6 per cent today.
That represents a movement from somewhere in
the order of 7 per cent at the outset of the
Strategy. Ultimately, the diversion numbers are
dependent upon and linked to the completion of
the infrastructure — you cannot divert material if
there is nowhere else to send it — and in the
implementation, development, and marketing of
the programs that feed that infrastructure.

The next big gains in diversion will come from
the extension of curbside, we believe, in Central
Newfoundland, when the materials handling
facility comes on stream there. When curbside
eventually gets implemented universally on the
West Coast there will be significant additions to
that.

We also anticipate additional progress on
diversion related to organics. Organics is a large
piece of the overall waste stream, particularly
from a tonnage perspective. The
implementation of the construction of
infrastructure decisions that will have to be
taken by government, the building of the
infrastructure, the implementation of the
programs, will be a significant gain.

On MMSB’s side, we will continue to work on
and introduce new Province-wide diversion
programs, not unlike the used beverage program
and the used tire program that we currently
operate, or the Extended Producer
Responsibility programs that we oversee.
Electronics and used paint are other examples.
The next big gains will come from, number one,
the extension of curbside; and, number two,
decisions in development of implementation on
organics. That will be dependent upon the
completion of the infrastructure.
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MR. K. PARSONS: When the Strategy was
first released, it was in 2002 and we had a
budget of $200 million for the cost of the total
project. Now it has gone to $316 million. Why
wasn’t it changed? In 2002 - the cost obviously
changed when the Strategy really came in and
was released in 2007. Wouldn’t you think there
would be an estimate done to say, okay, we are
gone five years and the cost of doing things is a
lot higher than what it was in 2002? How come
that wasn’t changed, your first original estimate?

When | read it that was the one thing that struck
me. If in 2002 you come out with a Strategy
that says it is going to cost this much, and by
2007 you are releasing your Strategy, there
should be some kind of adjustment done saying
we are five years in and the cost of doing things
are a lot different than what they were in 2002.
How come that wasn’t changed?

MR. CHIPPETT: | will speak to the 2002
number. The Strategy had a range of $150
million to $200 million in it. | characterize that
as a conceptual estimate based on the types of
infrastructure generally expected at the time.

Obviously a part of the new number is the fact
that specifics are known about what is going to
be at each waste management site, what the
actual programming is, what size, and what
programs are going to be delivered in those
pieces of infrastructure. You would refine
estimates over time.

I can speak to that original estimate. The re-
release of the Strategy in 2007 was done through
Municipal Affairs, so | will pass that one to my
colleagues in the front row.

MS JANES: Certainly the $200 million, as
Jamie referenced, was conceptual at the time. |
will elaborate a little bit on where we have come
from there. Cluney may have a level of detail
that he can add to it as well.

In terms of the goals of the Strategy, working
with the communities and the regional service
boards, the implementation plan was effectively
built from the ground up. Until we engaged
those communities, until we engaged those
regional waste management committees and
subsequently boards in terms of what the
infrastructure requirements or plans were in their
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regions, it was difficult to add precision into the
cost.

In 2007 there was a continued carry forward of
that $200 million estimation. Over the course of
time, as we have deepened our work with
communities and our regional service boards,
and completed numerous studies over that
period articulating what the infrastructure needs
and requirements were, we are able to provide
more refinement to what those costs are, in our
cost projections, and move more into an area
that we have a fair degree of comfort on; the one
exception remaining at this point being in the
area of composting, which Cluney has already
spoken to that. The current report underway will
help validate some of our cost assumptions
there, and add another layer of comfort in
precision to our projections.

I don’t know if Cluney has any additional detail
that he feels we should add there.

MR. MERCER: | wasn’t there in 2007 but |
can only assume, looking at the amount of study
work that would have been completed between
2002 and 2007, there was basically none. The
level of detail in terms of the architecture of
what infrastructure was required had not
changed. I can only assume that the $200
million was just carried as it was carried in
2002.

As soon as, though, the picture started to
become clear in terms of what the infrastructure
requirements were going to be, then I took it
upon myself to build a detailed implementation
cost plan on a region-by-region basis. That plan
has varied over the last six years | have been
involved with the file. At one point in time it
was in excess of $400 million because we were
still looking at three lined landfill sites on the
Island.

With only two now, and not incurring $80
million to $100 million capital costs to put
facilities on the West Coast, our number is back
down closer to the $300 million range. That is
about the only explanation I can give you for
2007.

MR. K. PARSONS: It just seems like, to me -
and you are very familiar with this now, Cluney
- whenever you do a project, and the project
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starts one year, the longer that you wait, even if
it is just one year, you can look at the cost
estimates just rise like you would not believe. |
mean most of the projects that | know in my
district with Municipal Affairs start off, and you
can guarantee within a year it is probably a 20
per cent increase. It just seems very strange that
you would use the same figures in 2002 that you
would use in 2007. | understand - but you can
understand where the costs are going and stuff
like that.

MR. MERCER: When | started to build the
detailed cost estimate on a region-by-region
basis, then projecting out to 2020 for full
implementation of the Strategy and recognizing
that some of that infrastructure is probably going
to get built within the last two or three years of
the implementation period, what we did is we
carried a 5 per cent escalation on out years.

If you were to look at my implementation cash
flow plan, if you want to call it that — which |
think we provided to the AG, and | think we
may have provided it to the Chair of the
Committee — those numbers actually carry a 5
per cent escalation. Typically we are finding
that type of escalation in the construction
industry since 2006-2007, really.

MR. K. PARSONS: The AG found that a major
problem with most of the oversight was that the
steering committee was not meeting on a regular
basis. Since the AG report, is there emphasis on
making sure that all departments are on the one
page and meeting at a regular time so that they
can make sure there is proper oversight on the
projects?

MR. MERCER: | guess the short answer to
your question is yes. Since January 2014 we
have met three times, actually. That is not to say
that there was not appropriate oversight with
respect to the Strategy in prior years.

You can imagine, a lot of what we do is about
infrastructure development. To build a material
recovery facility, like we are currently in the
process of building in Central Newfoundland, is
a two-year construction project. There may be
some frequency of meetings leading up to
certain decision points within the Strategy.

Then you spend two years building things where
there are not a lot of decision points that need to
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get made from a horizontal collaboration
perspective.

In the six years that | have been involved, at
times we have met several times during the
month, and at times we have gone many months
without a meeting. That is not to say that during
that time frame we did not have significant
discussions with maybe one of the partners who
were involved. The decision points along the
way maybe only would have involved
Environment and Conservation. At a director
level or an ADM level in Environment and
Conservation and Municipal and
Intergovernmental Affairs, there would have
been significant conversations that would have
taken place but not in the form of structured
meetings.

We would have exchanged updated briefing
materials and those sorts of things through that
period of time. In the six years that | have been
there, there have been at least three or four
Cabinet submissions where we would have
provided an update to the Strategy. There were
presentations to EPC and other things that we
would have worked on collaboratively.

To suggest that there was not any oversight, |
think, is misleading.

CHAIR: Mr. Murphy.
MR. MURPHY : Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good morning to everybody on the other side. It
is nice to have you here to get some questions
answered as regards to the Auditor General’s
report.

I will start off by saying that after hearing some
of the comments from the other side, Mr.
Samson briefly touched on some continued
improvement and expansion in Province-wide
recycling. If I can ask the question of Mr.
Samson, under this category we have the
example of the Electronics Recycling Program
that is started, can you update for us what the
organization is doing to access recycling
products in rural Newfoundland and Labrador?

We know that there was a particular bone of
contention as regards to consumers paying the
fees but still not having access to areas where
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these items could be recycled. 1 am just
wondering if | can get an update as regards to
the progress of that.

MR. SAMSON: Of course, electronics is an
Extended Producer Responsibility program
operated on behalf of brand owners in the
electronics business by a national organization
called the Electronic Products Recycling
Association. They have a stewardship
agreement that has been approved by the MMSB
and its board. What it requires is that there will
be ultimately, | believe, nineteen permanent
locations for collection throughout the Province.

That permanent collection infrastructure will be
supplemented by an annual series of mobile
collection events, not unlike what was
traditionally done without household hazardous
waste, for example. Where we are today is that
with, | believe, the possible — there are a couple
of the designated permanent areas where | know
EPRA has been having some challenges finding
a partner to actually handle the materials. That
is being dealt with in the short term by the
scheduling of mobile events.

There are, in fact, more than nineteen. | believe
there are twenty-odd permanent collection
locations now operating in the Province because
EPRA, working with the waste management
authorities, has begun to locate infrastructure at
transfer stations and landfill sites.

If you go to Central Newfoundland, for example,
EPRA has an arrangement with Central
Newfoundland Waste Management Authority
that has electronics collection facilities available
at all seven transfer stations and the main site at
Norris Arm. There are eight, plus a variety of
arrangements with green depots and others.

We are still in year one. The program is about
one year old. I think it rolled out in August of
last year. We anticipate that these issues will be
resolved in the relatively short term and that as
required in the stewardship agreement, all
consumers in the Province will have reasonable
access to the electronics recycling program.

MR. MURPHY: Mobile collection, I am
curious about how the mobile collections would
actually operate. For example, are we going to
have a mobile collection station set up, | will
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say, at a more remote area of the Province? For
example, Harbour Le Cou, the closest point to
that for somebody to drop off a piece of
electronic recycling I think is probably Port aux
Basques. It is a little bit of a hike for a
consumer to actually take it and deliver it to Port
aux Basques.

I am wondering about the simple aspect of
mobile collections too, because | see a problem
at the same time. While we are doing recycling
for the benefit of the environment, we are
wasting an awful lot of energy at the same time
to get these items picked up. Do you see where
I am going with it? | am just wondering if can
you give me some more detail on the mobile
collections, how that is going to work for more
remote areas of the Province?

MR. SAMSON: Well, what will happen is on
an annual basis there will be a series of mobile
collection events which will occur in areas of the
Province which are not the same as the areas
where the permanent infrastructure is located.
Those collection events will generally be
operated by EPRA, oftentimes in partnership
with a local organization.

The example | would draw upon would be the
program that MMSB operated for many years on
mobile collection events for household
hazardous waste. It is a decision taken in the
spring that there will be fifteen or eighteen
mobile collection events, they will occur in the
following places in partnership with the
following organizations. Appropriate marketing
will occur and public information made
available, and people will be provided an
opportunity to drop off their electronics.

The challenge, Mr. Murphy, in a jurisdiction like
Newfoundland and Labrador as it relates to
recycling, and not only electronics recycling but
also paint and household hazardous waste, tires,
beverage containers, is that with a lot of
geography many communities of relatively small
population, widely dispersed, the economics are
often very challenging. What we have done is
we have, as MMSB has done in its beverage
program, sort of structured it that way. The rule
of thumb is you do the best that can be done to
provide reasonably convenient access for all
residents of the Province to the program.
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MR. MURPHY:: Okay.

The cost to the electronics recycling program
that are charged to the consumer on their bill
whenever they buy a TV or anything, right now,
is that going to be the only cost that consumers
are going to see as regards the future operation
of mobile collections, or are we going to see
these fees increase too eventually?

MR. SAMSON: You will. In fact, | have been
advised by EPRA that the fees in the display
category — well, I should just back up a little.
The fee structure in place for EPRA in
Newfoundland and Labrador is a harmonized fee
structure which is the same in Ontario, Quebec,
PEI, Nova Scotia, and Newfoundland and
Labrador. It is the same fee structure.

MR. MURPHY:: Okay.

MR. SAMSON: What we have been advised,
and there had been an issue around the charge on
the mid-range size televisions, the thirty-two
inch, once you went over twenty-nine you were
paying $42.50. There will be a change to that, |
believe, in October. What you will see is the
smaller TVs will continue to be at $12.50, |
think, as it currently is. The medium-sized TVs,
the twenty-nines through, | believe, forty-twos
or forty-sixes that charge will be dropping to
$23.50. Then the larger TVs, the big fifty-fives,
and sixties, and eighties, on sort of the luxury
end of the market, | think will see a marginal
increase of about a dollar.

All of that money, of course, goes to the
Electronic Products Recycling Association.
None of it is, notwithstanding that it has been
construed as such, it is certainly not a tax. None
of that revenue accrues to MMSB or to the
Government of Newfoundland and Labrador.
The agreement provides that the fee structure in
the financial statements of EPRA, which are
public, will be reviewed on a regular basis, and
fees will be adjusted to reflect the actual
operational costs of the program in the
jurisdiction.

One of the challenges with electronics, as you
can appreciate, is that in the early days of the
program you are not only taking things that a fee
had been paid on, you are taking my father in
law’s thirty-one inch Trinitron that he bought
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thirty years ago and did not pay a fee on, but
now EPRA is taking it and incurring the cost to
handle it. In the early stages of a program what
you have is a bump in volume of materials upon
which no fees have been paid. They are called
in the business legacy products.

Once you move through the bump of legacy
products, and that usually takes a handful of
years at the beginning, then there is room
generally for adjustment, and we would
anticipate adjustment in the fee structure in this
jurisdiction.

MR. MURPHY:: Okay.

So there is a good chance, obviously by what
you are saying, that we are going to see some of
these numbers jump — or some of these numbers
drop, I should say, that are charged to the
consumer right now.

MR. SAMSON: We would anticipate that the
numbers are more likely to drop than to jump,
yes, but it will depend on the performance of the
program on an annual basis. Again, this is an
expensive jurisdiction to run these kinds of
programs in because of the transportation
challenges and those sorts of things.

MR. MURPHY: : | am curious, too, at the same
time. Did waste management do an assessment,
for example, on the continuation if you will, or
probably a different way of handling
electronics?

I have read studies on actually taking electronics
and handling them at the dump site, number one,
and having them collected there. | have also
read studies on the simple aspect of leaving
electronics where they are and burying them
together in one site. The environmental cost, for
example, of breaking down a piece of
electronics into a recycle form again takes an
awful lot of energy at the end use, and of course
the only beneficiary from the recycling would be
the industry.

I am curious about whether the waste
management group actually looked at studies as
regards the cost of leaving it in the ground so to
speak, versus taking it and costing consumers
and taxpayers, if you will, adding somewhat a
financial burden in some cases to the industry
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and possibly to consumers again in end cost and
at the same time the cost to the environment in
actually recycling these items. Have you seen
any studies like that?

MR. SAMSON: There was a lot of work done
by the Canadian Council of Ministers of
Environment back in the last decade, as they
developed a national framework for the
implementation of Extended Producer
Responsibility. The idea behind Extended
Producer Responsibility is that responsibility for
the cost of managing material through its whole
lifecycle should properly accrue to the people
who produced that material, who distribute that
material, and ultimately those who consume that
material.

Electronics was identified as a priority product
group under the EPR framework adopted by
CCME back in 2009. The issue with electronics
is that much of it is hazardous when landfilled.

MR. MURPHY:: Right.

MR. SAMSON: You have components of
heavy metals, mercury, lead, cadmium, lithium,
the built-in battery stuff and all of that. It is
important material, we believe, and the studies
would show that this is important material, to
keep out of the landfill. Therefore, the decision
was taken here in Newfoundland and Labrador;
the government took the decision to go in an
EPR direction.

The brand owners designated EPRA, which is a
national organization that meets all of the
required environmental standards in terms of the
collection, dismantling, and all that sort of stuff.
We wanted all to be very sure here in
Newfoundland and Labrador that these
hazardous materials produced here in this
Province were not ending up somewhere else.
We have all seen the things on TV about where
sometimes things end up being broken down and
recycled in the Third World, not subject to
appropriate regulation and that sort of stuff.

All of the material that comes from here goes
through the EPRA process. Each stage of the
process has been subject to review and
certification. It happens in the safest and most
environmentally sensitive way possible. We are
comfortable that it is the correct answer, and it
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is. In fact, nine of ten provinces are currently
dealing with electronics through an EPR
approach.

MR. MURPHY:: Okay. Thank you for that.

| wanted to come back again to the Auditor
General’s report, too. | wanted to come back to
the 50 per cent diversion figure that has been
given out for quite some time. In 2002, of
course, we saw one number and a particular goal
to be met by 2010, that same number. Then in
2007 that number was set again for 2015 at 50
per cent, and right now we are at 27.6 per cent.

I know you are having an issue as regards to
infrastructure being put in. Is there anything
else holding it up besides the simple fact of the
placement of the infrastructure? Why is it that
we are taking so long putting this infrastructure
in place if we had the goal of 50 per cent
diversion? It has been seven years now; |
figured that somebody probably would have had
a plan put in place when they first initially met
the target. What has been happening that we
have not been meeting those goals?

MR. MERCER: | will repeat what I said
earlier in terms of the initial six years or since
2008 really. 1 know the Strategy was re-
endorsed in 2007 and was provided some
funding to do some meaningful infrastructure
work. There was a significant amount of time,
as you can imagine, to organize the
communities.

I have always said that in my twenty-eight year
career in government | would suggest that the
Waste Management Strategy is probably the
largest regionalization effort ever undertaken by
government. Getting 615 or so communities to
agree to work together so that you have fifteen
or eighteen communities agreeing to participate
in a curbside collection contract, establishing
committees to establish what a governance
structure would be for a regional service board
that ultimately has the authority to operate waste
management facilities and to apply service fees
to the residents who they are providing the
services to, we had to do all of that first. Before
you start building infrastructure you had to do
that. You cannot have infrastructure without
having a governance structure in place to
administer it.
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We have only been really six years into this
Strategy. We have six out of eight regional
service boards on the Island in place. | expect to
have the other two in place in the not-too-distant
future. We have all the governance in place.
We have at least half of the infrastructure in
place and we have a plan for the other half. We
have seven years left to do it. That has been our
focus.

Diversion, obviously, as Mike had indicated, is
heavily dependent on infrastructure. You talk
about backyard composting; well, backyard
composting gets out about 5 per cent to 7 per
cent of your organics. It is yard, leaf, and food
scraps for the most part. It is not the other 25
per cent of the organic stream that you can
compost in your backyard; otherwise you are
going to have some major issues. You need
larger scale composting facilities to do that. The
way we implemented the Strategy was to focus
on that earlier stuff first. Once we have
everybody working together, then we will deal
with the composting piece.

CHAIR: Mr. Peach.

MR. PEACH: Thank you very much, Mr.
Chair.

I have some questions. Most of the questions
that | have are questions | have raised with some
of your staff before, with concerns from my
district - from a lot of people in my district,
really.

First I want to ask a question about the user fee
that is being charged to the individuals, the
homeowners. In my district | have a lot of cabin
owners who come from all over the Eastern
Avalon, really. I will name one area in
particular, which is Spread Eagle and Old Shop.
The cabin owners there, if they have one bag of
garbage, they take it and throw it in the trunk of
their car and carry it home, but they are still
being charged a fee the same as the homeowners
in Old Shop and those places.

We do have about a dozen cabin owners there
who are full time and they have no question with
the fees being charged, but we have quite a few
people who are living there probably three
weekends, or perhaps four weekends, out of a
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year that they go out there. There has been a big
uproar, | would say, from those people.

They have been talking to almost everybody
they can talk to on the board who are making the
decisions. They are talking about the unfairness.
Not the unfairness of being charged a fee at the
same rate as everybody else, but the unfairness
that they only have a bag of garbage that they
throw in their trunk and carry home and they are
still being charged the fees the same as people
who are there full time.

We also have homeowners whose homes are
vacant and they are gone away to Toronto or
Fort McMurray or somewhere like that. They
are gone year-round. Some homes have been
vacant for two and three years, but they are still
being charged a fee for garbage collection.

Can you respond to any of that, and why that
would be? | know they have a board that makes
the decisions and sets the fees. We have been
requesting that they review the process and see
if there is not some kind of a way that they can
eliminate some of the costs to those people.
They are saying that we are living in Conception
Bay and we are paying a fee in Conception Bay
for garbage. We have a cabin out there that we
go out for probably a couple of weekends, and
then we are still charged a total fee. They have
no problem with charging a fee, but they feel it
is unfair to be charged the same fee as the
homeowner who is there in the community.

MR. MERCER: Yes, under the Regional
Service Boards Act — that is the piece of
legislation that gives the regional service boards
the authority to operate waste management
infrastructure, provide the service, and to charge
appropriate fees — they have the authority to
charge a fee to anyone in a municipality, in a
local service district, or in an unincorporated
area. While it is a decision of those boards in
terms of the fee that would get applied to a
seasonal property owner, it is their decision to
make.

I use the same analogy, if someone is away from
their home for two or three years and lives in a
municipality; chances are they are going to pay
their property taxes. If their water and sewer
runs by the door, if you are hooked up, or even if
you are not hooked up, you are going to pay a
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water and sewer tax or you are going to pay a
water and sewer fee.

The thing that a board has to consider is that if
you go into an area — and | will just use maybe
Deer Park as an example which has a significant
cabin area. It has probably thirty or forty
permanent residents there, but it has another
1,000 seasonal properties. They are looking at
the provision of waste management services for
the entire region. If you create a situation
whereby people can sort of opt in and opt out, if
you get a significant number of people say | am
going to put my garbage in the back of my truck
and | am going to take it home, then it really
makes it uneconomical or really expensive to
provide that service to the dozen or so who says
yes, | will come by and pick up my waste.

The waste collection truck is going to roll by the
door, and a big part of the overall cost that they
will pay on a regular basis is that collection
service. From the work that we have done, the
two big elements of cost to the homeowner is the
operation of landfill, which is about a 35 per
cent to 40 per cent cost of the overall household
cost, and the curbside collection piece. Getting
it collected and getting it to the landfill is about
another 35 per cent. Seventy-five per cent of the
cost is borne in those two pieces alone. That is
maybe some of the rationale that some of the
boards are using to have established the fee
structure that they have established for seasonal
property owners.

MR. PEACH: Just a comment on what you
mentioned about the property owners and paying
property taxes and water and sewer taxes. In
most of the areas that | am talking about there
are LSDs so they do not have any water, they do
not have any sewer, and they do not have any
property taxes. For those who do pay property
tax in a town, normally what they will do is if
they are gone away and they have the doors
barred in the house and nobody living there, they
will request an exemption from fees and have
their water cut off. That happens a lot of times.
This is why they are using their arguments for
the cost they are accruing for the collection.

When the dumpsites closed out — and I will go
down as far as Whiteway, because | do not know
if it goes beyond that, to we will say Chance
Cove, Fair Haven in my district - two years ago,
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when the dumpsite closed out, there was
supposed to be a transfer station or a drop-off
site for household furniture, washers, dryers, et
cetera in Whitbourne. Two years have gone by
now and there is still no site. People are really,
really, concerned about the cost they are
accruing there. They are paying their fee for
garbage collection and then they have to take
their household furniture or whatever and go to
Robin Hood Bay with it, or they have to go up to
Placentia, or some have to go as far as
Sunnyside.

Can you give me any light on when that facility
should be built? | know that you picked the
location there. That lately has changed, so what
are the plans there now? What is the future plan
for that transfer station or drop-off station?

MR. MERCER: Yes indeed in the Eastern
region there were nine of those public drop-offs.
For the information of the committee members,
a public drop-off is not a drop-off for regular
household waste; it is for bulk items such as
mattresses and your hot water tanks, your white
metals, some C and D material and those sorts of
things. It would be a lay-down area basically
where you put it in a pile and then at a certain
point you load it and you transfer it to a landfill,
or in the case of metal you may auction it off.

Yes, there is still a plan for a public drop-off in
that area. That is the only one left in the Eastern
region not built. 1 know the consultant who has
been engaged by the Eastern Regional Service
Board to look at potential sites out there really
scoured all areas out there. The Peak Pond area
was one area that they had identified for that.
That later was tangled in a proposed composting
project that the Eastern Board was proposing as
a pilot project.

There is still work ongoing. As a matter of fact,

there is a piece of land being looked at right now
which is right adjacent to the Transportation and
Works depot just off the Trans-Canada Highway
there.

MR. PEACH: In Whitbourne?

MR. MERCER: Sorry, in Whitbourne. It is
appropriately zoned as industrial, so we have
been having some discussions as of late — as a
matter of fact, even as late as yesterday — with
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Transportation and Works in terms of whether or
not they need that space. We have identified |
think about thirteen hectares there that might be
suitable, and certainly would be a suitable
location for that facility. The biggest challenge
so far has been finding a piece of land.

MR. PEACH: | know that you have been
offered a piece of land, which is a dump that
closed in Long Cove. Long Cove is a large lay-
down area. The town of Norman’s Cove said
you can go there, and there would be no cost to
government or whatever. We have been waiting
so long, and we picked an area where there has
been a challenge with private property and
whatever. | just wanted to make